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	Minutes 
of Skype ERNA Board Meeting
March, 2nd , 2012



The first ERNA Board meeting for the year 2012has been held in a new format. The participants discussed ERNA activity during Skype-conference, scheduled for March 2nd , 2012 

ERNA Board meeting participants:

Fabio Patruno, ERNA Chair, Italian Red Cross
Sylvie Wieviorka, ERNA Vice-President, French Red Cross

Viktar Kalbanau, ERNA Vice-President, Belarusian Red Cross

Lia Khachatryan, ECC representative to ERNA, Armenian Red Cross
Iryna Karanchuk, ERNA Secretariat Coordinator, Belarus Red Cross
Natalia Goilova, ERNA Secretariat Coordinator assistant, Belarus Red Cross
The Agenda of the meeting was:

1. Adoption of the Minutes from December 2011 Budapest ERNA Board meeting
2. Analysing of the Plan of Action for ERNA 2011 and ERNA Budget 2011
3. Up-dating over and adoption of Budget 2012

4. Finalizing and adoption of the ERNA Plan of Action 2012

5. Drafting of and adoption of ERNA Strategic Plan 2012-2013
6. Analysis of the update information on hosting of the 16th General Meeting in Georgia 

7. Following up the ERNA Evaluation recommendations: preparing of a new revised ToR for ERNA with key tasks and responsibilities of ERNA Board, ERNA Secretariat and ERNA member NSs - more specific, time bound and accountable

8. ERNA brochure (booklet) preparing

9. Preparing of the EZO Information Bulletin on ERNA activities for presenting to NSs leadership, in cooperation with Europe Zone Office 

10. ERNA web-site (new topics for ERNA Forum, Blog, Poll and FQA) 
11. Updated ERNA contacts 2012
12. Various and eventual
The meeting was opened by ERNA Chair Fabio Patruno. He welcomed all present at the Skype meeting, informed them that since 2012 some of ERNA Board meetings would be held in a new format with the use of on-line technologies.  He wished all participants a successful work and suggested proceeding to discussion of the issues on the agenda.
1. Adoption of the Minutes from December 2011 Budapest ERNA Board meeting

ERNA Chair Fabio Patruno clarified his point of view regarding the evaluation of quality of facilitation and discussions during the 15th ERNA General Meeting in Slovenia. In this regard he suggested that paragraphs 10 and 11 of item 3 of the minutes should be amended as followed: «However, ERNA President noted that, due to the unexpected absence of the main facilitator, Lasha Goguadze, blocked for very serious familiar illness, the group work at the last Meeting had limited success. He suggested, at the next meeting, organizing a larger number of working groups in order to maximize each participant’s involvement in the work, discussion and decision making. 

  Opinions of the ERNA Board members on the quality of discussions divided - some of them (Dr. Patruno) assessed the debate as not active and productive enough, while the others (V. Kalbanau, S. Tanevska, I. Karanchuk) - as quite successful, given the complexity of the topic for the Meeting. However, all agreed that to ensure the successful group work and discussion it was necessary to select very good facilitators». The participants of the Board meeting accepted the amendments unanimously.

ERNA President pointed out that throughout the year the ERNA Secretariat could not draft ERNA Board meeting minutes in time fixed by the ToR for ERNA («within 1 week after the Board meeting»).  Iryna Karanchuk explained that as the last year experience had shown, 5 days-long term was not enough for the preparation of minutes in connection with the need to perform other urgent tasks and work. ERNA Chair Fabio Patruno suggested amending the ToR for ERNA and extending the deadline up to 2 weeks and submitting that and the other changes to the participants in ERNA General Meeting 2012. The Board members agreed with that proposal. The Secretariat Coordinator Iryna Karanchuk thanked everyone for their understanding and support.
No other changes or additions to the draft Minutes had been received. The minutes of Budapest ERNA Board meeting held in December 2011 were adopted unanimously. Secretariat coordinator and coordinator assistant were asked to post English and Russian versions of the minutes on ERNA web-site. 
ERNA Chair suggested introducing coordinator assistant Natalia Goilova into the ERNA Board membership. All participants supported the proposal.
Iryna Karanchuk informed the ERNA Board meeting participants that Sonja Tanevska, IFRC EZO Health and Care Coordinator, would outgo from the EZO in March 2012. A new coordinator would be appointed to that position. The ERNA Board instructed Iryna Karanchuk to inform colleagues within the network about those changes and thank Sonia Tanevska for fruitful cooperation and active participation in ERNA work. 

2. Analysing of the Plan of Action for ERNA 2011 and ERNA Budget 2011

The ERNA Secretariat presented the Report on the implementation of PoA for ERNA 2011 to the ERNA Board members. Iryna Karanchuk noted that the report consisted of two parts: the first - reporting on the ERNA Secretariat activities, the second - on the activities of the network as a whole.

ERNA Chair Fabio Patruno thanked the Secretariat for a well-prepared report, proposed a number of technical adjustments and asked to post it immediately on the ERNA web-site (English and Russian versions).

The ERNA Board members reviewed the package of financial documents: Contributions received by the Belarus Red Cross / ERNA Secretariat in 2011; Statement of ERNA Account Balance on January 1st, 2012; Final Financial Report 2011; Financial Report on the 15th ERNA General Meeting in Slovenia.

Regarding Contributions, the Secretariat Coordinator suggested adding information on the financial support of external expert provided by the British RC during ERNA Evaluation. The ERNA Chair requested to learn the amount from Catherine Mears (British Red Cross).

The ERNA Coordinator touched upon the financial report on the expenditure of the Italian Red Cross contribution to ERNA in 2011. According to the MoU between the BRC and IFRC, signed in July 2011, those funds might cover all ERNA General Administration costs, ERNA Personnel, Information costs and partially – ERNA Board meetings costs since January 2011. The BRC had presented to the IFRC office in Minsk financial report on the expenditure of the Italian RC contribution in accordance with the MoU. As followed from the financial report, not all planned budget lines were closed as the ERNA Secretariat had saved some money on administration costs and information activities.

Dr. Patruno explained that the Italian RC contribution was transferred to the IFRC in order to cover any ERNA costs in 2011, for support to ERNA. On this basis, the ERNA Secretariat coordinator suggested preparing additional copies of supporting documents to be included in the BRC financial report on the expenditure of the Italian RC contribution amounted to 30,040.00 EUR (on renting the equipment for simultaneous interpretation, on translation services during the 15th ERNA General Meeting in Slovenia and expenses on GM participants’ accommodation - partially) and requested the IFRC office in Minsk to include them in the report. Dr. Patruno noted that there was the other way – authorizing the balance at the Italian RC for ERNA needs in 2012. Iryna Karanchuk pointed out that an appropriate resolution would be found jointly with the IFRC Minsk delegation and the issue would be taken completely off the table at the nearest future.

The ERNA Board members approved the presented financial documents and charged the Secretariat with posting them on the ERNA website.
3. Up-dating over and adoption of Budget 2012

4. Finalizing and adoption of the ERNA Plan of Action 2012

5. Drafting of and adoption of ERNA Strategic Plan 2012-2013

ERNA Secretariat Coordinator informed the ERNA Board meetings participants that the drafts of the required documents, prepared in compliance with ERNA Evaluation and the 15th ERNA General Meeting recommendations, had been sent for discussion to the ERNA member National Societies, their copies - to the IFRC, EZO, IFRC delegations in Europe and Central Asia. The response of the NSs in question indicated support for those documents. 

The ERNA Board approved those framework documents and charged the Secretariat with posting them on the ERNA web-site.  
 Dr. Fabio Patruno and Dr. Sylvie Wieviorka noticed that the objectives indicated in the PoA for ERNA 2012 needed additional funding. In order to raise funding it was required to compose a letter of request for financial support of ERNA activity in 2012 and forward it to all ERNA member National Societies.  Dr. Patruno and Dr. Wieviorka pointed out also that they would ask the leadership of their National Societies (Italian and French RCs) to provide financial support for ERNA in the current year.  
The ERNA Secretariat Coordinator was charged with preparing and sending a letter of request to all ERNA NSs (to Leadership and ERNA contact persons), IFRC Offices in Geneva, Budapest and Representations in Europe and Central Asia. 
ERNA Secretariat Coordinator was in charge up to March 7 to prepare a letter of request and send it to the ERNA NSs (to Leadership and ERNA contact persons), IFRC Offices in Geneva, Budapest and Representations in Europe and Central Asia.

6. Analysis of the update information on hosting of the 16th General Meeting in Georgia
The letter of the ERNA Chair with suggestions and details for the organization of the 16th ERNA General Meeting was forwarded to the Georgian RC on the 31th of January 2012.
The ERNA Board participants considered the letters on the organization of the 16th ERNA General Meeting in Georgia, which had been sent by Nana Keinishvili, Georgian RC President, Medea Margania-Avaliani, Georgian RC Secretary General, and Ketevan Mindeli, ERNA contact person, on February 16, 2012. According to the letters, Ketevan Mindeli had been appointed an ERNA contact person from the Georgian RC for the organization of the 16th ERNA General Meeting.
The Georgian Red Cross leadership had suggested holding the Meeting in the city of Batumi, which had an international airport and where prices were lower than in the capital - Tbilisi. The ERNA Board member Lia Khachatryan shared her positive impressions of the proposed location of the meeting in Batumi, which she had visited before.

The Georgian RC submitted later time for the Meeting (possibly - November), as well as financial support issue, feasible participation of the Cyprus RC in the GM.
         After discussing that information, the Board requested the ERNA Secretariat Coordinator Iryna Karanchuk to prepare a letter to the Georgian RC by March 13 and request the Georgian RC until March 20, 2012:

- To provide a comparative cost of living and food for the General Meeting participants in Batumi and Tbilisi by month - September, October, November 2012

- To inform about the possibilities of the Georgian Red Cross to ensure the delivery of the participants of the meeting to and from the airport in Batumi and Tbilisi, the distance from the airport to Tbilisi and Batumi

- To report on the availability of human resources, including volunteers, for the preparation and holding of the Meeting
- To inform about visa support for participants in the Meeting and other relevant issues

- To provide more information about what National Society of Cyprus had expressed desire to participate in the ERNA General Meeting, as well as “are they interested to come to the meeting or are they interested in ERNA activities, to come to the meeting and, eventually, become ERNA member?”
The Board instructed Iryna Karanchuk to prepare an informational letter to the ERNA National Societies on the subject of the 16th ERNA General Meeting: "Voluntering: HIV and TB", the place and date of the holding of for the main event for ERNA after receiving an answer from the Georgian RC (up to March 27, 2012).
Iryna Karanchuk informed the ERNA Board that the draft plan of the preparatory visit for the ERNA Board members to the Georgian RC scheduled for the beginning of June would have been prepared by the 23th of March and she would forward it to the ERNA Board and leadership of the Georgian Red Cross.

7. Following up the ERNA Evaluation recommendations: preparing of a new revised ToR for ERNA with key tasks and responsibilities of ERNA Board, ERNA Secretariat and ERNA member NSs - more specific, time bound and accountable

Dr. Patruno informed the ERNA Board meeting participants that according to ERNA Evaluation recommendations the preparation of a new revised ToR for ERNA had started and it would be submitted at the next ERNA General Meeting.  ERNA Chair and ERNA Secretariat had already started amendments and additions drafting to ToR for ERNA. Thus, it was recommended to amend the ToR for ERNA with Annex 3:  
ANNEX 3: ERNA Board Members Key Tasks and Responsibilities

-Following the GM recommendation the Board develops a year Plan of Action, identifying the needs of National Societies and developing relevant and effective strategies to address those needs. Every two years a Strategic Plan will be developed as well. Both these two documents, in a draft version, will pass through a consensus process with all the ERNA members, before being finalized and shared with all RC/RC European NS with IFRC offices in Geneva and in Budapest (EZO) for a wider awareness and fundraising.

-The Board is committed to punctually follow the approved PoA, putting it into action, monitoring and evaluating its effectiveness.

-The Board is in permanent contact and productive inter-exchange with the EZO 

-The Board will meet face to face minimum two times per year and via skype conference - three times a year, or more if necessary.

-All related expenses for the Board will only be covered by the ERNA budget if they are not able to be met by the member’s National Society.

-If a Board member does not meet the obligations of participation or is unable to contribute to the tasks, a new member will be appointed to replace her/him by the ERNA GM.

-ERNA Board members define the participants to be invited to the Board meetings: representatives of the EZO, ECC, National Societies, partner organizations, ERNA Secretariat.

In addition, the updates were the following: the deadline for the ERNA Board minutes preparation changed - within 2 week after the Board meeting; the ERNA Secretariat might be re-elected more than once. Dr. Patruno offered to erase that barrier, as it took time to understand how to manage well with the Secretariat's tasks, unless two years, that it made no sense to oblige the network to change its Secretariat if it went well and there's the willing to follow on. Iryna Karanchuk suggested replacing the terms Chair and Vice-Chairs to the terms of President and Vice-President (President is more universal term than Chair. There is only one term - President - in some countries (France). In Russian term Chair is more often used as person leading the meeting (eg.Chair of the Board meeting). There were several NSs when ERNA was founded. Chair was ok then. But now ERNA is 40 countries- 40 NSs and it deserves a President. The majority of ERNA RCRC NSs have leaders – Presidents. Till year 2011 ERNA Network used often and widely term President and Vice. Term ERNA President was used in all official documents, when we organized work of the Secretariat in the BLR).
They also suggested some technical corrections and adjustments in terminology.

The Board members approved the proposed changes and additions.

The ERNA Chair invited the ERNA Board to keep on working actively on redrafting the ToR for ERNA and submit their proposals to the ERNA Secretariat for discussion.
8. ERNA brochure (booklet) preparing

ERNA Chair thanked Lia Khachatryan for her active participation in the draft booklet preparation and proposed design variants. The ERNA Board members preferred the first variant and suggested finalizing it and using a large ERNA logo. Viktar Kalbanau noted that it was important to creat English and Russian versions of the booklet. The contents of all the sections of the draft booklet were discussed: Why ERNA was created, What ERNA is nowadays, ERNA member NSs, What ERNA does, Red Cross and Red Crescent NSs regional measures and case studies from the NSs, HIV and TB Facts and Figures, Contact information.
Due to the fact that the Secretariat presented much more information that the booklet could hold, Viktar Kalbanau suggested shortening the section “case studies”. He also suggested emphasizing annual General Meetings holding in the booklet in order to promote them and illustrating them with some pictures. “Regarding the Facts and Figures – it is better to present some of them, but there is no use in presenting all of them in the booklet, just two or three will be enough. And also we can post the appeal for all ERNA member NSs and potential partners in this booklet in order to invite them to take part in our activity. And appeal the public”.     

Dr. Sylvie Wieviorka and Dr. Fabio Patruno agreed with Viktar’s point of view and suggested adding the information about ERNA evaluation and the need for funding. The ERNA Chair asked, where the case studies presented in the booklet were taken from. Iryna Karanchuk explained that the case studies had been kindly provided by the NSs specially for ERNA booklet. 
Viktar Kalbanau suggested posting the full text of those case studies on the ERNA website and placing its short version (1-2 sentences) together with Internet-links at the ERNA booklet. All present agreed with that suggestion.     

Lia Khachatryan suggested amending the final and draft English versions of the booklet.
Iryna Karanchuk pointed out that the format for the booklet would be – A4 (2 pages). The ERNA Secretariat would select pictures for the booklet and would submit them to the ERNA Board members.
Deadline for the draft ERNA booklet preparation – April 10,2012.  
9. Preparing of the EZO Information Bulletin on ERNA activities for presenting to NSs leadership, in cooperation with Europe Zone Office 

The possibility of preparation and issue of such an electronic Bulletin was discussed by IFRC EZO Director Anitta Underlin and BRC Secretary General – ERNA Vice-Chair Viktar Kalbanau during their meeting in Budapest in December 2011. 

ERNA Board participants noted that that Bulletin was targeted to the Leadership of the National Societies and partners and its main goal was to inform them about ERNA activities and also inform them about the advantages that NSs could get thanks to their membership in ERNA. “We should make this Bulletin as AN Appeal to the Leadership of the National Societies. It is good placing the appeal of Anitta Underlin and Fabio Patruno here. One of the main goals of the Bulletin is focusing attention of the wealthy NSs to ERNA, appealing them to provide funding. 
Bulletin should contain a more detailed (in comparison with booklet) general information about the Network activities, as well as information on the ERNA PoA and Budget 2012, info about donors, partners, Evaluation of the Network in 2011, about the ERNA website and other necessary information”.

Bulletin should have been prepared by August 2012, before the 16th ERNA General Meeting.

10.  ERNA web-site (new topics for ERNA Forum, Blog, Poll and FQA) 

Iryna Karanchuk presented the structure and opportunities of  the created website to ERNA Board participants. For the Forum Viktar Kalbanau suggested the following theme: “Discussing the last statistics on HIV transmission. The last tendencies in the actual world. In Belarus, for example, unprotected sexual contact is the essential way of transmission of HIV. The use of condoms is effective? How to stop and block it? What other ways and methods of prevention from infection can be offered? Are media channels effective?
The ERNA Board participants noted, that such a tendency was observed in their respective countries and agreed with the suggestion of Viktar agreed with that suggestion. “If we discuss thoroughly this theme on our Forum and if it has a good response from the site visitors – this information may be rather profitable to the annual General Meeting in Georgia in the frame of our theme “Volunteering: HIV and TB”. We can present some interesting information at our GM”.
11.  Updated ERNA contacts 2012

Updated ERNA contacts were submitted to the ERNA Board members: 

· Contacts of the ERNA Contact persons from the ERNA member NSs

· ERNA Board members’ contacts

· ERNA Contacts in the IFRC GVA, EZO and Europe and SA Representations

· ERNA NSs Leadership Contacts

The updated partners contact list will be systematized and submitted additionally at the next ERNA Board meeting (it is being specified currently).     
12.  Various and eventual
12.1. Venue and date of the next ERNA Board Meeting. 

It was suggested holding the next ERNA Board meeting within the first week of May.
12.2. On payment for transportation, accommodation, meals and per diem of the participants of May 2012 ERNA Board meeting in Minsk, Belarus

The decision was made: ERNA Secretariat to pay for business trip of ERNA Board meeting participants (transportation, accommodation, meals and per diem) - to those who needs ERNA financial support. 
